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	APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Jane Hamilton

	Present
	Asha Ali, Professor Sanja Bahun, Professor Andrew Canessa, Alexa Coates, 
Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Professor Anthony Forster, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Elizabeth Hall, Simon Hall, Kathryn Harrison-Thomas, Stephanie Hilborne (from 9.45am),  Paul Jackson, Professor Timo Jütten, Dr Ray Lashley, Melanie Leech, Professor Dominic Micklewright (from 10.30am), Geoffrey Probert, Professor Monika Schmid (from 9.30am – 12.50pm and from 1.35pm – 3.00pm), Maria Stanford and Dr Adam Wright 

	Apologies
	Fiona Elsted, Milan Makwana and Tim Porter 

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 

	In attendance 
	Clare Hornsby and Andrew Keeble

	
	Agenda item 09: Professor Madeline Eacott, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) and Richard Stock, Academic Registrar
Agenda item 10: Claire Nixon, Deputy Director of Academic Services (Quality and Development) 
Agenda item 11: Susie Morgan, Director of Human Resources
Agenda items 11 and 12: Chris Oldham, Director of Estates and Campus Service

Agenda item 14: Aaron Porter, Associate Director (Governance) of Advance HE
Agenda item 16: Lindsey Russell, Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	
	The Chair welcomed members of Council to the meeting. 
	1/20

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	
	No additional items were starred for discussion. Un-starred items on the agenda were deemed to have been noted and approved by Council, as appropriate.
	2/20

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

	
	Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS)

Professor Canessa, Dr Demirkan-Jones, Professor Forster, Professor Fox O’Mahony, Professor Jütten, Dr Lashley, Professor Micklewright, Bryn Morris and Professor Schmid declared a conflict of interest in relation to Council’s discussion of the USS pension scheme. As members of staff at the University, they were, or were entitled to be, members of USS. 
	3/20

	
	Elizabeth Hall also declared a conflict of interest as a close family member was employed by the University and was, or was entitled to be, a member of the pension scheme.
	4/20

	
	Membership of the University and College Union (UCU)

Professor Jütten and Dr Lashley declared a conflict of interest arising from their membership of UCU. Dr Lashley was also a UCU health and safety representative.  
	5/20

	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (C/20/01)

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 November 2019 were approved and signed by the Chair.
	6/20

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES (C/20/02)

	
	None.
	7/20

	6 REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (C/20/03)

	
	Council noted the report and the actions taken collectively by circulation between meetings. 
	8/20

	
	Council endorsed the action that had been taken by the Chair on behalf of Council between meetings.
	9/20

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/20/04)
	

	
	Council noted the report. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted:  

· The steps that had and would continue to be taken to ensure there were no unexplained attainment gaps at degree level, and evidence which demonstrated that improvements in student attainment reflected genuine and positive improvements in learning outcomes and the value of an Essex degree.   
	10/20

	
	· The University’s commitment to environmental sustainability and to tackling climate change within and beyond its three campuses. 
	11/20

	
	· The progress that had been made in relation to the development of the Essex Change Makers programme and the fundraising activities that would be led by the Chancellor.  
	12/20

	
	· That the University had been named in the Stonewall Workplace Equality Index Top 100 for the third consecutive year, having risen 36 places to 57th from the previous year. Essex remained committed to being at the forefront of driving LGBT+ inclusion in the workplace and to working collaboratively and closely with the LGBT+ Forum, LGBT+ Allies and the Essex LGBT Alliance in order to achieve a truly inclusive environment for all LGBT+ people.
	13/20

	8 IMPLICATIONS OF THE 2019 GENERAL ELECTION (C/20/05)

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight introduced the report and described the known and potential short, medium and long-term implications of the 2019 British general election on: the UK’s withdrawal from the European Union; the external financial environment and University borrowing, capital developments and financial sustainability; student and staff recruitment and retention; partnerships; and the University’s research excellence agenda. The University’s approach to mitigating risks and maximising opportunities in these and other strategically important areas was noted and endorsed by Council. 
	14/20

	
	The University remained committed to promoting its European and international values and global outlook throughout and beyond the Brexit transition period, and to working with key regional stakeholders to attract investment and promote the East of England as a destination of choice for students and staff, and business and enterprise.
	15/20

	
	Administrative Note: Minutes C.M.16/20 – 18/20 have been edited for reasons of confidentiality
	16/2018/20

	
	· A report exploring key policy issues arising from the 2019 British general election and other external factors such as, but not limited to, UK demographic changes, should be submitted to a future meeting of Council. 
	19/20

	9 DRAFT EDUCATION STRATEGY 2019-25 (C/20/06)
	

	
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) and Academic Registrar presented the draft Education Strategy 2019-25 which had been developed within the context of the new Strategic Plan and affirmed the University’s commitment to research-led education and education excellence in its broadest sense and at all levels of study. 
	20/20

	
	A range of indicators were being developed to enable the robust measurement, monitoring and reporting of the University’s performance and, where appropriate, the early implementation of interventions to enhance performance over the period of the Strategy. The Strategy would be underpinned by an annual Action Plan that would be subject to the approval and oversight of Senate and Council. 
	21/20

	
	Council commended the University’s clear vision for education through to 2025 and, in discussion, endorsed the report, subject to minor amendment. Council delegated authority to the Chair to approve the final version of the draft Education Strategy 
2019-25. 
	22/20

	
	Council requested further information on the sequencing of actions that would be delivered in support and across the period of the new Education Strategy.
	23/20

	10 PROSPECTIVE ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIP (C/20/07)

	
	Administrative Note: Minutes C.M.24/20 – 27/20 have been edited for reasons of confidentiality
	 24/20- 27/20

	11 ANNUAL REPORT ON HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE AUGUST 2018 TO JULY 2019 (C/20/08)

	
	The Director of People and Culture introduced the report and highlighted the revisions that had been made since November 2019, in response to Council’s feedback. 
	28/20

	
	Since November 2019, all fire risk assessments had been completed and a review of the Fire Safety Policy had commenced. The Health and Safety function had also been reviewed following staff changes, and implementation of the recommendations arising from the review was underway.  
	29/20

	
	Council noted the average number, length and reasons for staff sickness absence by employee group. Mental ill-health continued to be the top reason for absence within the sector and at Essex. The de-stigmatisation of mental ill-health within the University and wider society may have contributed to an increase in disclosures; despite this, there remained a risk of under-reporting in this area. The University was monitoring closely the number of absences associated with mental 
ill-health, particularly those that were reported as being work related, and was supporting individuals and teams affected by these and other sickness absence issues. 
	30/20

	
	Although there had been an improvement in the completion of essential training modules by staff, further progress was required. A holistic review of the University’s essential training programme was being undertaken and this would look at: the content, quality and accessibility of training; deadlines for the completion of training; communications; monitoring and reporting; and how University policies and operating structures could ensure the timely completion of essential training.   
	31/20

	
	Council agreed that further consideration should be given to the format and content of future reports and, where possible, quantitative data should be used to measure performance. In light of this, the submission of the six-monthly health and safety progress report should be deferred from May 2020. 
	32/20

	
	Council noted and approved the report. 
	33/20

	12 PROCESS AND PRINCIPLES FOR SPACE ALLOCATION (C/20/09)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report which described the process and principles for space management, including the development of new office environments and space allocation. The University operated a mixed economy of single occupancy and open plan office environments in order to: balance the needs and priorities of different stakeholder groups; optimise functionality, achieve value for money and minimise the University’s impact on the environment; and ensure that the space was utilised effectively to support the University’s mission. 
	34/20

	
	Student number growth and the recent appointment of new academic members of staff had highlighted that new and different types of space was needed in order to meet the varied and evolving requirements and reasonable expectations of students, staff and visitors. In response to this, the University had developed a number of innovative and flexible learning, teaching, research, study, office and social environments in both new build and refurbished spaces. While some good progress had been made, a step-change in the use of space was required if the University was to ensure that its campuses were fit for purpose in the short, medium and long-term, and that it could achieve its carbon reduction targets and remain compliant with current and future legislation and health and safety standards.  
	35/20

	
	The allocation of space was a salient issue and there continued to be significant demand for single occupancy offices, particularly amongst academic members of the University community. 
	36/20

	
	In discussion, Council endorsed work that was underway to reduce the number of large single occupancy office spaces and agreed that the University should: 
· Maintain its current approach to space management, pending a review of how the University’s estate could be utilised more effectively in support of the achievement of the University’s Strategic Plan. 
· Look to other sectors and organisations for examples of innovative design solutions, and approaches to space utilisation and apportionment. 
· Give further consideration to the levers for achieving cultural change across the University and look for examples of best practice within and outwith the higher education sector.   

· Ensure that standard, comparable space apportionment and performance metrics were included in future reports.  

· Develop space standards to support the management of stakeholder expectations and refurbishment/development costs.
	37/20

	
	Council was not able to support Senate’s aspiration for all academic staff to be allocated single occupancy office spaces as a basis for planning how to meet the University’s future space needs.
	38/20

	
	A high-level report which focuses on the strategic drivers for changing the University’s approach to managing and utilising space should be submitted to a future meeting of Council.
	39/20

	
	Having noted the outline design and specification of the New Academic Building, Council agreed that a full business case should be developed. The business case should include standard space metrics and additional context relating to the allocation and utilisation of the space.    
	40/20

	13 BUDGET BASELINE 2020-21 AND FINANCIAL ASSUMPTIONS  (C/20/10)     

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight introduced the report and confirmed that: 
· a number of proposed posts were contingent upon the achievement of forecast student numbers; 

· the budget included higher costs for pensions and pay; and that
· uncommitted sums were presented clearly for Council’s information.
	41/20

	
	Council noted the growth in the number of independent researchers expected to be submitted to the REF 2021 at Essex, how this compared to growth across the sector as a whole and the impact this could have on the amount of QR funding received by the University. 
	42/20

	
	Council approved the proposed budget baseline and financial planning assumptions that would form the starting point for the 2020-21 Spring Planning Round.
	43/20

	14 REVIEW OF COUNCIL EFFECTIVENESS (C/20/11)

	
	In accordance with good practice, the University had commissioned Advance HE, a sector-leading provider of consultancy services, to undertake an independent, comprehensive review of the University’s governance arrangements. Between September and December 2019, Advance HE: conducted a range of interviews, focus groups and surveys with key stakeholders; observed a number of Council and committee meetings; analysed key documents; and looked critically at the University’s governance processes, the governing body’s culture and behaviours, and the extent to which the University’s governance arrangements and governing body added value. The University’s compliance with the CUC Higher Education Code of Governance (December 2014, revised June 2018) and related documents was also assessed, and the University’s performance was benchmarked anonymously against other higher education institutions.
	44/20

	
	The Associate Director of Advance HE (Governance) provided a high level summary of the report and confirmed that on the basis of the evidence seen, governance arrangements at Essex were comfortably within the top quartile of the sector. Throughout the review, Advance HE had observed the passion and commitment of independent governors, which was supported by an open culture and a genuine commitment to continuous improvement. Advance HE had cited the following as particular examples of very good practice: the relationship between the Executive and the Council; the involvement of the Council in the development of strategy; the clarity of objectives; and the quality and support provided by the Secretariat. 
	45/20

	
	The Associate Director reported that there was clear evidence to support members’ perceptions that the University’s governance arrangements had become more effective in recent years, and confirmed the University’s compliance with the CUC Code and relevant sections of the Office for Students’ Regulatory Framework (governance and management).
	46/20

	
	Advance HE had made 26 recommendations to enable the University to maintain the current positive trajectory of governance and to build on good practice, within the spirit of continuous improvement. Members of Council, the Executive and the Governance Office were thanked for their participation and support throughout the period of the review.  
	47/20

	
	Council noted and discussed the report within the context of the wider higher education sector and recent developments in corporate governance and reporting, and relative to the performance and arrangements of other UK providers of higher education.
	48/20

	
	Council discussed the five key priorities and the remaining 21 recommendations and:

· Approved 12 recommendations for immediate implementation. 
· Agreed that an action plan, describing how and when these and the remaining recommendations could be operationalised, should be presented to a future meeting of Council.
	49/20


	15 THE UNIVERSITY’S RESPONSE TO CORONAVIRUS 

	
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update on the University’s response to the global outbreak of COVID-19, a new strain of coronavirus that had not previously been identified in humans. 
	50/20

	
	Council noted and discussed the scope of the University’s duty of care for students, staff and visitors, the risks posed by COVID-19 and the actions identified by the University to: safeguard learning opportunities and student outcomes; maintain a safe campus and environment; ensure business continuity; and to mitigate risks to the student experience, strategically important partnerships, student recruitment and the University’s financial performance and sustainability.
	51/20

	
	Although there had been no confirmed cases of coronavirus at Essex, the University was monitoring and following the advice of Public Health England, the Foreign and Commonwealth Office, and the World Health Organisation. Insight on the approaches being adopted by other universities had also been gathered and this had provided assurance that the University’s approach was appropriate and proportionate to the scale of risk. 
	52/20

	
	The University was communicating regularly with students and staff, ensuring that they were kept apprised of the University’s response to the outbreak and had access to the latest advice and guidance on the ways in which individuals could minimise the risk of contracting and spreading the virus.
	53/20

	
	Council agreed that:

· The University’s policy on communicable diseases should be reviewed to determine whether it provided a robust and appropriate framework for the management of risks associated with COVID-19.
· Consideration should be given to whether the risks associated with COVID-19 and other communicable diseases should feature more prominently in the University’s Strategic Risk Register.

· A range of scenarios should be mapped to understand and mitigate the risks that could materialise should COVID-19 be confirmed locally and/or within the University community.
	54/20

	
	An external member of Council agreed to share their knowledge and expertise of preparing organisational responses to communicable diseases with the University. 
	55/20

	16 RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS POSITION FOR 2020-21 ENTRY

	
	a)
Recruitment Update for 2020-21 Entry (paper C/20/12)
	

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report and described the current undergraduate and postgraduate recruitment position by fee group, relative to minimum entry targets and the University’s recruitment position in previous application cycles. The recruitment position of competitor institutions and wider-sector recruitment trends were also noted.
	56/20

	
	Council agreed that additional equality and diversity information be included in future reports. 
	57/20

	
	b)
Funding of Recruitment for October 2020 Entry  (paper C/20/13)
	

	
	Administrative Note: Minute C.M.58/20 has been edited for reasons of confidentiality
	58/20

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.  
	59/20

	17 PLANNED STRIKE ACTION (FEBRUARY/MARCH 2020), AND ASSOCIATED MATTERS 
(Oral report)

	
	Members of the University and College Union (UCU) had voted to take an additional fourteen days of strike action between 20 February and 13 March 2020. The strike action, which would affect 74 UK universities including Essex, was in response to the Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS) Trustee implementing an increase to employee contributions (alongside increases in the contributions paid by employers); and, separately, to the final pay award offer made during the 2019-20 national pay negotiations and concerns over equality, casualisation and workloads. Previously notified industrial action in the form of action short of a strike which started on 25 November 2019 would continue.
	60/20

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described the:

· Nature and scope of discussions that had taken place between the University and UCU local branch representatives;   

· Steps that had been taken to provide staff at the University with a balanced view of the issues that were subject to dispute and to provide staff with timely updates on any developments; 
· University’s arrangements for safeguarding student learning opportunities and outcomes, and the dedication of staff that were working hard to maintain the quality of the student and applicant experience throughout the period of industrial action; 
· Appetite at Essex and of other employers participating in the USS and joint pay negotiating structures to make concessions in relation to the matters that were subject to dispute; and the

· Extent to which the University and others could influence the pace at which the dispute could be brought to an end.
	61/20

	
	Council noted and discussed the update and agreed that principled compromise was in the interest of all stakeholders and commended the University for championing this approach.
	62/20

	18 DECEMBER 2019 REPORT OF THE JOINT EXPERT PANEL ON THE UNIVERSITIES SUPERANNUATION SCHEME (C/20/14)

	
	Council noted the second report from the Joint Expert Panel (JEP) and welcomed the thoughtful recommendations which, if implemented, would be applied to USS valuations from 2020. 
	63/20

	
	In response to the JEP2 report, Universities UK had announced its intention to run a series of consultations with employers participating in the pension scheme, the first of which would close on 28 February 2020. Council considered and approved the draft response from the University of Essex for submission to UUK by stated deadline.
	64/20

	19 TERM OF OFFICE OF THE CHANCELLOR OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (C/20/15)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report and highlighted that John Bercow’s first five-year term as Chancellor of the University would conclude on 
31 July 2022. John was eligible to be reappointed to this role for a further maximum period of five years. 
	65/20

	
	Council noted the range of engagements that the Chancellor had committed to undertaking during the remainder of his first term of office, the benefits this was expected to deliver for the University, and the process and timetable for considering the Chancellor’s reappointment.
	66/20

	
	Council noted and approved the report. 
	67/20

	20 UPDATE ON PROGRESS WITH THE ACTIONS AGREED FOLLOWING THE REVIEW OF THE EXPERIENCES OF JEWISH STUDENTS AND STAFF AT THE UNIVERSITY (C/20/16)

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	68/20

	21 ACCESS AGREEMENT MONITORING RETURN (C/20/17)

	
	Council noted and approved the report. 
	69/20

	22 EQUALITY, DIVERSITY AND INCLUSIVITY POLICY 2019-25 (C/20/18)

	
	Council noted the report and approved the Equality, Diversity and Inclusivity Policy 2019-25.  
	70/20

	23 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

	
	a) NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (C/20/19)

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the recommendations within. 
	71/20

	
	b) RESOURCES COMMITTEE (C/20/20)  
	

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the recommendations within and the report on the performance of subsidiary companies in 2018-19.
	72/20

	
	c) SENATE  (C/20/21)  
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	73/20

	
	d) UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP (C/20/22)
	

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the Gender Pay Gap Report 2020 for publication.
	74/20

	24 REFLECTIONS ON THE EFFECTIVENESS OF COUNCIL (C/20/23)

	
	Council noted and approved the report.
	75/20

	25 DATES OF MEETINGS 2019-20 

	
	Council Away Day
Monday, 11 May 2020, at 9.00am-5.00pm

Council meeting 

Monday, 18 May 2020, at 1.30pm-5.00pm

Annual Meeting and Summer Reception

Friday, 12 June 2020, time - TBC

Council forum and meeting
Thursday, 9 July 2020, at 9.00am-5.00pm


	76/20


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby
Head of Corporate Governance
February 2020
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